SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 5th SEPTEMBER 2012 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr D Scourfield (Chairman), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr B Kane, Cllr R Darlington, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr A Anderson and Cllr M Thomas. 
In attendance: 
Mr I Hawes, Mrs K Hawes, Mrs L Apedaile, Mrs J Owen and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:  Mrs Jenny Owen, who is a Seer Green resident and a member of the Jordans District Rotary Club, came to discuss signage for a Family Fun Day at the Recreation Ground on Saturday 6th October 2012.  
2. Apologies for absence: No apologies.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr J Forsaith and Cllr Hughes.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· Paradigm has now cut the overgrown front gardens of empty properties in Hearnes Meadow.  The properties are now up for auction. 
· The school is arranging a Road Safety meeting.  The Clerk will attend.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Clerk)  
· New Register of Members interest forms were completed and returned to Chiltern District Council.
· The Parish Council are interested in the ownership of a small strip of land at the rear of Green Wood.  Research with Land Registry will try and determine the current ownership.  (Action – Clerk)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  Nothing to add.
Risk Inspections:  John Morris of Chilterns Woodland Project has inspected Green Wood and provided a Woodland Management report for work to be carried out this winter.  
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  As Head teacher Cllr Oakley-Davison and as a School Governor Cllr J Forsaith both declared an interest in Jubilee Hall.  
4. Correspondence:
· A letter was sent to the Charities Commission outlining a proposal for the future running of Jubilee Hall.

· A thank you letter was sent to Nick Cray of the Seer Green and Jordans Community Trust who provided a donation of £2,500 towards the War Memorial Project following the success of the music festival.

· A letter was received from a resident of Long Grove raising concerns about home to school transport changes.  Unfortunately the Parish Council is unable to help in this matter and the resident will be advised to correspond directly with the Local Authority and send a copy to our MP the Right Hon. Cheryl Gillan. (Action - Clerk)
· The Audit Commission advised the Parish Council of the appointment of Mazars LLP as external auditor for the next five years from 2012/13. 

· Seer Green were runners up in the DeFraine Cup of the Bucks Association of Local Councils Best Kept Village competition.

· Cllr Karoline Lamb from Chalfont St Giles Parish Council had written asking for support for a daily bus service to High Wycombe.  Seer Green Parish Council supported the introduction of this service but is unable to offer any financial support.  (Action - Clerk)
· A Delivery Development Plan document had been received from Chiltern District Council.  The Parish Council will respond highlighting concerns of development especially in the Green Belt.  A copy of the Parish Plan will also be included.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)

5. Finance  

Payments amounting to             

      £5,828.61 were made for August and September  
Payments from No.2 account amounting to
      £2,384.00
Income 




         £230.00
Income for No.2 account


      £5,500.00

Closing balances (unconfirmed)  

    £63,722.04
Approval was given for a quotation from Fineland Forestry to carry out the work in Green Wood recommended by the Chiltern Woodlands Project.  Fineland Forestry will obtain the necessary permission from Chiltern District Council.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
6.
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  
Permitted
CH/2012/0664/TP
Driftwood, 6 Park Place, Seer Green, HP9 2FJ


Crown lifting, crown thinning and pruning of branches of an oak tree protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2012/0742/TP
Gabriella House, 8 Princess Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2GN 


Felling of a sycamore protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2012/0674/SA
Merrywood, 11 Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX   


Application for a Certificate of Lawfulness for a proposed operation relating to the conversion of existing garage into habitable accommodation and alterations to fenestration.

CH/2012/0810/TP
10 Seer Mead, Seer Green, HP9 2QL


Removal of a small tree and pruning of lower branches of two trees overhanging a field - all protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2012/0803/FA
Beaconsfield Golf Club, Farm Lane, Jordans, HP9 2UR


Single storey front extension, single storey front/side extension, new parapet wall to front roof slope, erection of pergola and associated brick piers.

CH/2012/0796/FA
Jasmin, 33 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL 


Part two storey, part single storey rear extension.

CH/2011/1911/FA
Seer Green & Jordans Railway Station, Farm Lane, Jordans
 

Installation of telecommunications column with associated equipment cabinets, meter pillar and fenced enclosure and laying of hard standing.

CH/2012/0927/FA
3 Culvers Croft, Seer Green, HP9 2YU    


Single storey front extension and replacement pitched roof to existing flat roof.

CH/2012/0990/FA
Ponds Barn, 9 Princess Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2GN    


Single storey side extension.

CH/2012/0994/FA
20A Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2YG   


Replacement single storey rear extension.

CH/2012/1066/FA
Lynmere, 36 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XP


First floor rear/side extension.
The Parish Council had registered an objection due to the bulk of the extension.
CH/2012/1075/FA
Mead House, 2 Seer Mead, Seer Green, HP9 2QL 


Part two storey, part single storey rear extension, single storey side/rear extension, alterations to existing garage and porch, loft conversion including glazed gable end feature to rear and alterations to existing fenestration.

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. allotment extension proposal: A proposal by the Allotments Association to extend the allotments was reviewed.  Concerns were raised about the number of allotments (four new allotments) requested as currently there is no one on the waiting list.  The proposal required the removal of blackthorn and a goat willow tree behind the seating area on the Recreation Ground.  It was felt that this would be too invasive for this quiet area of the Recreation Ground which is enjoyed by many residents.  There were also concerns that this area is behind the goal of the football pitch which will present the obvious issue with off-target balls.  The area behind the allotments is also bordered by veteran Oak trees which may overshadow the allotments; concerns were raised that these trees may be required to be cut back.  The Parish Council would like to understand the Business Case for these additional allotments and would prefer the area requested be reduced.  (Action – Clerk)  
ii. green meadow: Cllr Thomas had prepared an online survey for residents to complete on their preferences for Green Meadow’s refurbishment. Residents that complete the survey will be entered into a prize draw.  The proposed survey was circulated for comments which are required by 19th September. The survey will be available through the Parish Council website and will be advertised through posters and email.  (Action - All Councillors)
iii. War memorial: The Parish Council was grateful for all the generous donations received and pledges for further funding.  The War Memorial funding was now in place and the extra donations will be put towards landscaping the area of the Cemetery entrance around the War Memorial.  The granite war memorial stone has been delivered to the stone mason for engraving.  After viewing the size of the panels for engraving it was agreed that the words ‘Lest We Forget’ will be engraved on both sides of the memorial on a large panel at the bottom of the memorial.  The dates 1914-1918 and proposed list of 16 names from the First World War will be engraved on a separate panel on the side facing the road, and the dates 1939 – 1945 and the proposed list of 9 names from the Second World War will be engraved on a separate panel (with space left for any future names/conflicts) on the side facing the Cemetery.  The names will be first name and surname (no rank).  Following research it was agreed not to have a flagpole at the War Memorial. (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
iv. cemetery: Local Garden Designer Liz Apedaile came to discuss ideas for landscaping the Cemetery entrance.  It was agreed that box hedging corners would be planted around the War Memorial base with a post and chain link fence between.  It was also agreed to cover the cement base with stone chippings.  It was agreed that the ideas for landscaping this area would be developed once the War Memorial was in place.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)  Three quotations had been received for replacing the Cemetery driveway.  It was unanimously agreed that the current drive should be replaced by a stable static surface.  Four Councillors voted in favour of a tarmac surface and five Councillors voted in favour of static chippings or something else.  Further driveway surfaces will be researched. (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)
v. NEWSLETTER 17: A first draft of the Newsletter was circulated for comment by Wednesday 19th September.  (Action - All Councillors)  It was agreed that a short article will be included on Community Impact Bucks scheme to buy oil in bulk.  (Action – Clerk)
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL:  External improvements have almost been completed for the hall. Now that the school is formally considering Academy status the Charities’ Commission has been contacted about the options available to move forward.  
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:  The trees have been cut back around the Vehicle Activated Sign on advice from Bucks County Council who recommended that this would make the warning lights brighter.  A meeting will be held with Seer Green United to agree the position of the junior pitches at the Recreation Ground.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)  A resident had requested a bus shelter on Chalfont Road.  Unfortunately funding is not currently available.  (Action – Clerk)  Property developers of ‘Squirrels Leap’ in Bottom Lane had requested the re-siting of a streetlight in Gurnells Road.  A quotation has been received and forwarded to the developer.  
9.
Any Other Business:     Recent heavy rainfall had washed many pebbles down Potkiln Lane which were now blocking the drains on Long Bottom Lane.  A request will be made for these stones to be cleared.  (Action – Clerk)  The drain opposite Colliers on School Lane was also still blocked even though the soakaway on the Manor Farm estate had been re-bored.  The BCC Highways Technician will be contacted about the issue.  (Action – Clerk)
Next Meeting – The Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 3rd October 2012, at 7.30pm in the Parish Church Hall in School Lane.
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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